Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Control District
Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: July 11, 2013
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Sheldon Chipp.

Present were the following people:

Trustee, Sheldon Chipp

Trustee, Christy Lattin

Trustee, Jay Lingenfelter

Trustee, Mike Spencer

Trustee, Ron Rudden

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Legal Representation, Craig B. Mingay
Board Secretary, not present
Public present at the meeting: Zip Upham, Sharon Harper, and Judy Vannoy.
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge.
3. Review and Adoption of Agenda:  as is 
4. Discussion and approval of Minutes:  
      Review and approval of minutes from June 13, 2013 (open and closed sessions)
      
The Board requested the minutes from the June 13, 2013 General Meeting be tabled for the August 2013 meeting.  Trustee Lattin made a motion to table the approval of the June 13, 2013 minutes until the next general meeting. Trustee Lingenfelter seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 
5. Certification of Posting:  The meeting was posted in accordance with NRS statutes.

6. Correspondence: none 
7. Public Comment: none 
8. Appointments: none
9. Old Business:
1. Discussion and possible action regarding the District’s Annual Leave and Sick Leave conversion programs.  District Manager, Nancy Upham recently attended a Churchill County Department Head meeting at which the County Manager discussed and reviewed budgetary changes that need to be made that are somewhat relevant to the County’s current policy of converting sick leave and annual leave to PERS credit.  Mrs. Upham explained to the Board that she met with Trustee Rudden after the last Board Meeting and reviewed paperwork specific to the District’s Policy regarding the number of hours that an employee is allowed to convert to PERS on an annual basis.  At this point, Nancy Upham, District Manager will be submitting a memorandum to the PERS office requesting that 80 hours of annual leave and 120 hours of sick leave be converted to PERS credit.  This number is less than what was discussed at the last Board meeting, although the Board approved of the conversion at that meeting.   
The Trustees discussed the potential and options for any and all employees to convert annual leave hours to PERS credit.  At this point only the Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer and District Manager, Nancy Upham would qualify for this conversion.  Mrs. Upham noted that this opportunity is available to all employees but is dependent upon what the budget can support.  The consideration for this shall be determined at the end of the year by the Board of Trustees so that the opportunity is fair to everyone
Trustee Lattin suggested budgeting an amount per year for the number of employees and amount of money to convert into PERS.

Trustee Rudden suggested that the Board Members should review the policy and revisit the Conversion Policy in the fall to ensure that the District can continue this program.

Trustee Lingenfelter opposes conversion of annual leave. Trustee Lingenfelter agrees to only converting sick leave.  Trustee Lingenfelter reminded the Board of past requests to keep an Assistant Manager position so that the Manager would be able to take leave time. Now the Board is being asked to convert annual leave to PERS credit each year. This is contradicting.   If not, the conversion of annual leave is unfair to the field employees.  Again, Trustee Lingenfelter reminded the Board he is against the conversion of Annual Leave.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the Technicians can work during fall, winter, and early spring months.  They do not have to take vacation time during the winter months unless inclement weather impacts District operations to the point where there is no work to be performed.  Historically, there has only been one layoff where the employees were temporarily put on leave.  The District’s “peak season” is April through September, and the employees are encouraged to use their vacation time outside of the peak season. 
10. New Business:


1.  Discussion and possible action regarding establishing a memorandum of understanding with the County for weed control on County Properties, specifically that of the newly purchased Golf Course.  District Manager, Nancy Upham explained to the Board that the County now owns the Golf Course area adjacent to the river and the railroad tracks, an area in the middle of the lots on the east side where there is a pond and a small triangular area to the north which is grassy and has a walk-across area to the original Golf Course, which is an additional three acres.  District Manager, Nancy Upham explained that the focus would be on the Russian Knapweed and Perennial Peppergrass for this year only, applicable to the south side of the Golf Course.  The cost of this treatment will be a total of $668.81.  District Manager, Nancy Upham suggested the District present the County with a Memorandum of Understanding and a possible trade of services for the work done on the south side of the Golf Course only. 
The Trustee’s discussed the idea of a Memorandum of Understanding and the possibility of negotiating a trade of services with Churchill County for grazing of the District’s herd, or hay for the herd.  It was suggested that Hal Newman’s custom hay services be used to cut and bail any possible hay. 
Trustee Lattin made a motion to establish a Memorandum of Understanding with the County of Churchill regarding the newly purchased Golf Course for the treatment of the two species of noxious weeds (Russian Knapweed and Perennial Peppergrass) strictly to the south side of the river of the Golf Course using a strategy outlined by Management for the treatment of noxious weed and management to negotiate quid pro quo “Hay” or grazing for the herd.  Trustee Lingenfelter seconded and the motion carried unanimously.     
11. District Manager’s Report:
District Manager, Nancy Upham reviewed the 
Management Operational Report covering Public Relations, Training, Weed 
Program, Mosquito Program, Business, and Personnel for June 2013.  
Public Relations: District Manager, Nancy Upham explained that Management and staff have been working in the field and answering questions regarding both mosquito and weed concerns. There were twenty-seven (27) service calls in June 2013. Nancy Upham commented that the district has been encouraging people to call the office to place service requests. 

Trainings:  Management has been reiterating the need for identification and awareness with respect to beneficial insects and the non-use of certain pesticides in water with these “beneficials”.
Weed Program:  Management applied for funding to cover the costs of identification and experimental treatment for Eurasian Water milfoil infestations. Carson Water Sub-conservancy District allocated $3000.00 to the District for this work.
Mosquito Program:  District Manager, Nancy Upham reported that staff has been working numerous larval sources around the valley. Further, staff has been authorized by Management to accrue comp time in excess of the forty hour week. This is done through daily staff meetings and the as-needed per authorized overtime to be accrued as comp time for use during the off season. 
Business:  Management has been working with Alternative Services Concepts on Workers Compensation issues during the month of June, 2013. Management worked with Ed Howden Vocational Consultants and POOL/PACT Representatives regarding Workers Compensation issues.

The District renewed its non-owned aviation insurance through Southwest Assurance Corporation for the 2013 season.

Management also submitted requested support for NPDES work at the Washington level.

Personnel:  Nancy Upham, District Manager, explained that she, together with Charlie Cockerill, Legal Counsel, have been working with Scott Fullerton, Local Operating Engineers Representative, regarding the Travel grievance issue stemming from the February 5, 2013 training.    
12. Board Member’s Report:  Trustee Lattin requested the status of the new property.  District Manager, Nancy Upham explained that there are several issues to be addressed:   These priority issues are, highway access to the property, installation of a well, and medium term financing, all of which could possibly take up to two years for completion.  Trustee Lingenfelter stated that he felt the sequence of priorities would be:  access, leveling and financing for buildings. Trustee Rudden suggested purchasing water from TCID to maintain the vegetation that is currently on the property.  All Trustees agreed that financing needed to be obtained for construction of a building.       
13. General Discussion: none
14. Expenditures:  Trustee  Lattin read the expenditures as follows: Total Payroll is $21,020.61; Total expenditures is $39,719.71 Total overall is $60,740.32


Trustee Lingenfelter made a motion the Board accept the expenditures as read. Trustee  Spencer seconded and the motion carried unanimously.

15. Public Comment:   None
16. Adjournment:
Trustee Lattin made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Trustee Lingenfelter seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 

Meeting adjourned at 6:35 p.m.
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